HALIFAX BOARD OF SELECTMEN

SELECTMEN MEETING

THURSDAY, JUNE 23, 2022 - 5:30 P.M.

SELECTMEN MEETING ROOM

--------------------------------------------------------------
Meeting came to order at 5:30 p.m. with Selectmen, Ashley A. DiSesa, Alexander Meade and Jonathan Selig present.
The following business was discussed:

The Board wanted to offer their condolences, thoughts and prayers to the family of a young boy in our community/school district who lost his life in a tragic accident earlier this afternoon.  

PLEDGE OF ALLEGIANCE

The Board as well as those attending tonight’s meeting stood to recite the Pledge of Allegiance.

AGENDA

DiSesa asked for a motion to move the discussion of use of the town property for private events to their July 12th meeting.  

With the above deletion, moved by Meade and seconded by Selig, the Board unanimously approved the Agenda for Thursday, June 23, 2022.

DiSesa said for anyone here this evening for the discussion of the use of Town property for private events , they are not taking any comments.  
Someone in the audience said with all due respect many people were here this evening for that discussion and DiSesa said they are  not ready to talk about it right now because they are waiting on counsel to finish putting everything together for that discussion so they will move it to July 12th. 

Someone in the audience asked if they were taking comments and DiSesa said not tonight – they are moving it to the 12th. 
Someone in the audience said even though was on the agenda and DiSesa said the intent was to talk about it this evening, but they do not have everything to be able to talk about it in full and accurately, so it is being moved to July 12th.  She apologized that people took the time to attend their meeting for that discussion.
Acknowledgement of Donations to the Halifax Fireworks 

Selig wanted to thank the Fireworks Committee for working so hard on the up and coming show then wanted to specially thank Flower and Soul, who was the primary sponsor.  Susan Hill, Vice Chair of the Halifax Fireworks Committee also want to recognize a large donation from Elevated Roots the other cannabis retailer.  She also said that Loretta Jenkinson of the Halifax Locals Facebook page put together a 50-50 raffle which raised $5,000, of which the committee got $2,500 and Rockland Trust donated $1,000.  She added that when they were giving out the COVID tests, people came and dropped money in a bucket.  The committee was also grateful for the donations from the State Reps. LaNatra and Cutler 
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SCHEDULED APPOINTMENTS

Yearly Reppointments
DiSesa explained the process for the reappointments which was they would go down the agenda and interview those who are here, and they might have to bounce back and forth as someone might not be here but may come in a few minutes later as exact times were not given out.  She also mentioned that they will not be taking public comment on anybody’s appointment unless you are the interviewer on the committee that they are interviewing for or on the Board of Selectmen.  
Agricultural Committee
Suzanne Emerson, who was up for reappointment will be coming in on June 28th and Michael O’Brien did not respond back.  
Beautification Committee
Jeanne Kling will be coming in on June 28th and Amy Troup is not here.  Shirley Graf was here and was asked how long she lived in town, does she attend Town Meeting, why is she an asset to the committee and is she able to commit to the time commitment. 

Graf said she has been in town since 1983, attends Town Meetings most of the time, is retired so she has the time and she has been doing the town cleanups for many years, but has become more committed since 2019. 
No response from Anna Lofstrom, Neil St. Croix and Jean Donahue.  Kathleen Ballerini will be in this evening.  
Moved by Selig and seconded by Meade, the Board unanimously voted to appoint Shirley Graf to the Beautification Committee, term to expire June 30, 2023.  
Cable TV Advisory Committee
Both John Shiavone and Richard Wright are up for is up for reappointments.
Richard Wright stated that he has been a resident for about 46 years and makes most Town Meetings.  He has been on the Cable Advisory Committee for 20 some odd years and enjoys it.  He got involved because he believes in making meetings available to the public.  He has watched the Advisory Committee evolve from each individual town.  When Comcast was going to start closing studios he was approached by the Executive Director from Carver, Rich Goulart, and he suggested forming a pact/group with Halifax, Plympton and Carver.  Which they did do and set up Area 58.  He would like to continue on and said they are in the process of looking for a new studio area.  The Cable Advisory is self-sustaining so, it takes no funds from the Town Hall and  is funded through cable bills and an agreement we have with Comcast.  He knows many people do not like Comcast, but they did solicit other cable companies to see who else would supply a local cable channel some never responded and some just said ‘no’ – the only one that responded positively was Comcast.  So, ten years ago an agreement was signed with Comcast, and we have so much that we collect in capital from them plus we get fees from them to operate the studio.  Our licensing agreement is going to be up in another year or two, so they are in the process of starting negotiations.  The town’s attorney has contacted other cable companies to see if they would be willing to come in and help with the studio and nobody is responding so they are doing the best they can with Comcast.  He thinks Area 58 is working very well for the three towns and between the people in the studio and the town Cable Advisory committee and the other towns they have a working collaborative to make sure that everything is evenly distributed meaning  that no town is favored  - they all share in the programming.  

Moved by Meade and seconded by Selig, the Board unanimously voted to reappoint Richard Wright to the Cable T.V. Advisory Committee
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Beautification Committee 

Amy Troup said her passion is to keep the town beautiful and try to get everybody involved in picking up a little bit of litter each day.  She also likes to promote using reusable bottles instead of plastic bottles.  She has been on the committee since 2013.  She was asked how long she lived in town and does she attend town meeting.  She said she has lived in town on and off since 1975 and does attend town meeting.  
Moved by Selig and seconded by Meade, the Board unanimously voted to reappoint Amy Troup to the Beautification Committee.
Conservation Commission

No responses from Anna Lofstrom, Neil St. Croix, Wendy Grieco and Michael O’Brien.  David  Mascio and Steven Goodman confirmed they would be in tonight.  
Dave Mascio was asked how long he has lived in town does he attend Town Meetings and why would he be asset to the commission.  He said he has been in town 16 years but permanently since 2018, he attends Town Meeting and has the time.  To be honest he said he does not know what the commission does, but he is willing to learn how it works.  He further said  we are starting to get more younger families in the town so if he can learn what the town needs this will help the families coming to town progress in their homes or business.
Steve Goodman said he has only been here since 2020 and the plan is to stay here forever.  He has attended Town Meeting.  He has decent knowledge of most of the State laws that pertains to wetlands and conservation.  His father was a member of the Conservation Commission, and he helped him file a lot of paperwork, so he has good knowledge of wetlands in Massachusetts, and he has been looking into the bylaws in this town as well.  His passion would be not to let Halifax lose its landscape as he seen it happen in Easton where he grew up.  That is one of the reasons he moved to Halifax and Halifax is lot like Easton was when he was growing up.  He has some contacts on the State boards, Fish and Wildlife and he has friends that are Fish and Wildlife Game Wardens so he can reach out to them to help the town.  He has the time to commit to the commission.   

Kathy Evans who up for reappoint was unavailable this evening.  DiSesa said aside from her reappointment there is one vacancy.  
Selig appreciated Mascio and Goodman coming in but is leaning toward Goodman just because of him having a little more experience.  Mascio agreed.
Moved by Selig and seconded by Meade, the Board unanimously appointed Steve Goodman to the Conservation Commission, term to expire June 30, 2025
Cable TV Advisory Committee
John Schiavone said that he was part of the first recertification for Comcast and been through a couple of them after that.  He is on Board of Directors of Area 58, so he is familiar with the goings on of the studio and the requirements for the contract with Comcast.  He has lived in town for 46 years and has attend every Town Meeting.
Moved by Meade and seconded by Selig, the Board unanimously reappointed John Shiavone to Cable TV Advisory Committee. 
Council on Aging
Josephine Schofield said that she has been on with the Council on Aging for 20 years and at the moment she is the Chairman.  She is the liaison to Generations which is the money maker for the CoA.  She has been in Halifax for almost 30 years and attends Town Meeting.   She is at the CoA 3 times a week – was there 5 times a week but since Covid they are not open fully and less programs are available at this time.  She does several things at the Council such as ladies’ and men’s coffee hour.  She enjoys helping the seniors.  
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Moved by Selig and seconded by Meade, the Board unanimously voted to reappoint Josephine Scofield to the Council on Aging, term to expire June 30, 2025.  
HEMA Deputy Director

Moved by Selig and seconded by Meade, the Board unanimously reappointed Chief Chaves as the HEMA Deputy Director.

Historian 

Susan Basile said she has lived in town for 77 years .  She has been a member of the Historical Commission and the Historian for 30 years.  
Moved by Meade and seconded by Selig, the Board unanimously reappointed Susan Basile as Historian.
Historic District Commission 
John Shea is up for reappointment and there are two vacancies.  
John Shea said he has been here for 54 years.  He explained that the commission is responsible for trying to keep the character of our town intact and preserve and protect the history of our town, which he wants to continue to do.  He attends Town meetings and is aware of the time commitment.  He further said that they always had just three members and does not think they ever had five.  It is hard to get people to join, and they don’t meet a whole lot.  They just lost a one member of many years who has sold his house.  With that being said they have to get a third member.  
Moved by Meade and seconded by Selig, the Board unanimously reappointed John Shea to the Historic District Commission.

Adrienne McDougall Ashley did not show up this evening.   
Historical Commission 

John Shea explained that the Historical Commission is supposed to catalog all the houses in town which Susan Basile has been doing diligently and is doing a great job.
Basile said they are supposed to be researching houses over 100 years old and that is what we were focusing on, but due to the last two to three years being stuck in the house she is doing every house in town.  She said when it is done it will be housed at the Library because it is opened six days a week and if someone wants to learn the history of their house, they just have to go to the library.  
Moved by Meade and seconded by Selig, the Board unanimously reappointed John Shea to the Historical Commission.
Holidays in Halifax
No responses from Tania Masa (reappointment), Jeanne Donahue and Wendy Grieco. 
IT & Communications Advisory Committee 
Sandra Nolan said that she has been in town since 1983 (39 years).  She attends Town Meetings.  She brings a different perspective to the IT Advisory Committee because most of the people who are on it are very IT savvy, so she can listen and then bring the common man value to it.  She would like to be appointed.

Moved by Meade and seconded by Selig, the Board unanimously reappointed Sandra Nolan to the  to the IT & Communications Advisory Committee.
Michael Mahoney is on vacation; Michael Bennett is unavailable this evening. The board will hold off on reappointing Cesar Calouro and Thomas Connolly as they were not here this evening.  
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Council on Aging 

Kimberly King has been in town since 2001 and attends Town Meetings.  She considers herself an asset because she understands how it runs.  She has worked with them voluntarily in the past with Girl Scouts and other things and know that they offer a lot of different services through the SHINE Council.  She looks forward to working with them in getting the building and care that the seniors so well need in town.  She is willing to make the time commitment to the CoA. 
Moved by Selig and seconded by Meade, the Board unanimously appointed Kimberly King, to the Council on Aging. 
Memorial Day Committee
Holding off on the reappointments as Wil Corey and Steven Littlefield were not here.  

Municipal School Building Committee

Robert Gaynor is up for appointment.  He stated that he has lived in town for 41 years and pretty much been to every town meeting.  He has sat on this committee for 11 years and been Chairman since 2019.  He enjoys being on the committee, the members are a  great group of people and there is always lots to do.  He has had the pleasure of working with some pretty smart gentlemen as well as with Director of Maintenance, Scott Materna.  He does have the time to continue.  

Moved by Selig and seconded by Meade, the Board unanimously reappointed Robert Gaynor to the Municipal and School Building Committee. 

Tom Millias has lived in town for 46 years and probably missed maybe a half dozen town meetings for various reasons.  This is something that is well inside his wheelhouse, as he has been involved in the construction business for 46/47 years.  He has worked with dozens of architects, thousands of engineers and is still a certified building official.  He has overseen a lot of large projects – Stop & Shop, Walmart and the Sysco Distribution Facility in Plympton.  He can contribute to the committee and has the time.  He would like to see the CoA project come to fruition because he has had some involvement in every attempt along the way for the last 15 or 20 years.
Matt Smith has been in town for roughly 35 years.  He does construction and has had his own company for over 20 years.  He attended town meeting a couple weeks ago and thought that maybe having an outside builder’s perspective in our town and management of our town would be good.  He attends town meeting and votes.  He just retired in January from the East Bridgewater Fire Department after 25 years.  Even though he still runs his own construction company full time he will have the time to commit.  He definitely will bring an outside perspective and builder’s perspective to the committee, and he would like to help.   

Meade appreciated his interest but pointed out that Millias is familiar with the buildings in the town already.
Selig said they both are extremely qualified for the position, very knowledgeable and have the experience. 

Because of his familiarity with the town Meade made a motion to appoint Mr. Millias.
DiSesa said that they do not want to discourage people who have not been boards and committees from coming forward because they continuously appoint the people who have been doing it.
David Mascio asked if they wanted an outside perspective and DiSesa stated that they made it very clear at the beginning of the meeting that they were not taking public comment – the only comments would be from the interviewers, the committee they are interviewing for and the BoS. 
Moved by Meade and seconded by Selig, the Board unanimously appointed Thomas Millias to the Municipal and School Building Committee.  
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Old Colony Planning Council 

Moved by Meade and seconded by DiSesa, the Board unanimously appointed Jonathan Selig as the Alternate to the Old Colony Planning Council.  

Moved by Selig and seconded by Meade, the Board unanimously appointed Ashley DiSesa as the Delegate to the Old Colony Planning Council.  

Town Director of County Co-Operative Extension Service
Kozhaya Nessralla has been in town since 1968 and joined the Zoning Board in 1985 and has been a member since then.  He has learnt a lot and it has its ups and downs with different applications and making decisions on them.  He attends Town Meeting and has the time to make the commitment.  
Moved by Selig and seconded by Meade, the Board unanimously reappointed Kozhaya Nessralla as the Town Director County Co-Operative Extension Service.
Veterans’ Agent Assistant 

Steven Littlefield was not here this evening and Ivy Matheny is unavailable this evening.  
Zoning Board of Appeals

Kozhaya Nessralla interviewed above.  
Elizabeth McEwan has been a resident for 8 years and admittedly has not been to town meeting because of work but now her work commitments have changed so she will be getting back to attending Town Meetings and will be able to commit to the time to the committee.  Although she does stay informed by Area 58.  As to what she can offer – she does not have any background on the Zoning Board of Appeals nor has she ever been on any boards, but she is a fast learner and can listen.  She wants to find a way to contribute to the community because she cares about it. She realizes that she will have to learn/read the bylaws to understand how things work.
David Mascio has been in Halifax since 2016 and has not served on any Boards but has been to a few different interviews for appointments.  He is certain that he has a good knowledge of the bylaws and wants to contribute back to the town.  He has young children wants to keep the character of the town – small town feel.  He does not have the experience that Mr. Nessralla has but would like the opportunity to float some different ideas from younger perspective (no disrespect) as families are coming into town and he would like to help them with the knowledge of the zoning bylaws so they can progress in their properties, businesses, or whatever it may be.  He has the time to commit should he be appointed.  
Selig finds this process very difficult because they have three great people here who want to give their time to serve.  His first pass is to appoint Kozhaya based on experience – he has done the job, been in the trenches but the other two bring a fresh perspective.  He made a motion to reappoint Kozhaya.  He thanked Mascio and McEwan for coming forward and wanting to be involved.  He knows that Mascio has come before the Board a couple of times to volunteer, and he hopes this does not prevent him or McEwan from coming back.
Selig motioned to reappoint Kozhaya Nessralla based on experience and being on the committee for a while.
DiSesa said just because we have people who have done it for a long time doesn’t necessarily mean it is the right thing and just because we always have done it this way doesn’t mean it is the correct way.  She thinks it is important that these Boards start adapting with the times, and although she appreciates the amount of time these committee members have volunteered for, she feels we got stuck for a while and it is hurting our community and thinks it is important to have fresh perspective and have people know that they can come be a part of this town and that we are not going to have the same people on all the same committees just because they have been here  longer than others. 
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here longer than others.  She thinks the Zoning Board needs change and appreciates what the members have done but we are at a point where it needs some new blood.  That is her opinion.  
Meade agreed with everything Selig said and does not want to discourage anybody from trying to volunteer, and not to take away from the conversation but he would  like to acknowledge and appreciate everyone that showed up tonight.  He knows for a long time we were struggling to fill seats.  

Meade seconded Selig’s motion to reappoint Kozhaya Nessralla.
Sealer of Weights and Measures/Traffic Enforcement Assistant

Moved by Selig and seconded by Meade, the Board unanimously reappointed Richard Eldridge as the Sealer of Weights and Measures Traffic Enforcement Assistant.
Town Counsel
Moved by Meade and seconded by Selig, the Board unanimously reappointed Paul DeRensis as Town Counsel.
Veterans’ Agent Service Officer & Burial Agent
Wil Corey was here but had to leave.  

Moved by Selig and second by Meade, the Board unanimously reappointed Wilford Corey as the Veterans’ Agent, Service Officer & Burial Agent.

Building Inspector, James Perry recommended that the Wiring Inspector and Wiring Inspector Assistant be reappointed.  He stated that they have been working for the town for a long time, do a great job and are residents of the town.  Always there when needed.  
Moved by Meade and seconded by Selig, the Board unanimously reappointed Stephen Peterson as the Wire Inspector. 
Moved by Selig and seconded by Meade, the Board unanimously reappointed Dennis McManus

as the Wire Inspector Assistant. 

MEETING ADJOURNED

There being no further business, moved by Meade and seconded by Selig, the Board unanimously voted to adjourn the meeting at 6:35 p.m.

-------------------------------------------------

Naja R. Nessralla
Clerk
/pjm

